THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – October 9, 2007
6:00 p.m.
School Board Room

4204 Okeechobee Road, Fort Pierce, FL 34947
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on October 9, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5


ABSENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

   ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Lincoln Park Academy’s Jazz Band and George Rahming Chorus led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed musical selections.
MINUTES

September 11, 2007 Regular Meeting, September 25, 2007 Regular Workshop, October 3, 2007 Expulsion Meeting

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for September 11, 2007,


 September 25, 2007 and October 3, 2007 (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 3-0).


SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. BS Presentation of Loretta Adams and Sam Andrianoff Awards

Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Mr. Bill Tomlinson, Mrs. Lesa Kitzmiller, and Mrs. Susan Smith from the Exceptional Student Education Department joined the Board in recognizing recipients of the Loretta Adams Award and the Sam Andrianoff Award.

Mr. Steven Baker, 2006-07 Loretta Adams Award winner from Dale Cassens School, presented Mrs. Dianne Young with that same award for 2007-08.  Mrs. Young serves as ESE Chairperson at St. Lucie Elementary School.  Her staff had nominated her for her dedication to students and teachers.  It was said that Mrs. Young always uses educational strategies that help her students succeed and she always goes the extra mile to make things happen at her school.  

Mr. John Maloney, 2001-02 winner of the Sam Andrianoff Award, presented the same award/plaque to student Michael Thames of Port St. Lucie High School.  Michael had been nominated for the many obstacles he had overcome, his quick and friendly smile, and his participation in Special Olympics, campus sporting events, and community-based vocational training at Publix and Club Med. 
2. JS St. Lucie County School District Scholar Athlete Recognitions – Treasure Coast High School     
Mr. Jay Stewart, Lead Athletic Director, introduced two Treasure Coast High School scholar athletes to the Board, namely, Jaimie Boyle and James Tills.  Family, school staff and the school principal came forward to help recognize the outstanding achievements of both students.  
 3. KH St. Lucie County School District Social Studies Teachers of the Year
Mr. Karlheinz Haas, Director of Curriculum & School Improvement, and Mr. Denny Dawson. Curriculum Specialist, asked the Board to join them in congratulating 5th grade teacher Rebecca Wilson, Elementary Social Studies Teacher of the Year and 6th grade teacher James Currie, Secondary Social Studies Teacher of the Year.  This was a statewide recognition sponsored by the Florida Council for the Social Studies for high quality social studies instruction in the district.
4. JK Ed Happ Senior Volunteer Award
Mrs. Susan Helms-Smith, Volunteer Coordinator, announced to the Board that Mr. Earl Thoms had won the Ed Happ Senior Vounteer Award.  Mr. Thoms had been a volunteer in the district for a total of 26 years.  He had given 88,000 hours of his time to help students become academically successful.  His favorite subject was math.
5. KM National School Lunch Week Resolution, October 15-19, 2007
Oak Hammock K-8 student Joseph Ferrick read a resolution designating the week of October 15-19, 2007as National School Lunch Week to the Board.  Following the reading, Superintendent Lannon recommended the Board adopt the resolution.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt


the National School Lunch Week resolution as



presented (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 3-0). 
 6. KW National School Bus Safety Week, October 22 – 26, 2007
Ms. Karen Williams, Director of Transportation, read the proclamation designating the week of October 22 – 26, 2007 as National (and St. Lucie County School District) School Bus Safety Week.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the


proclamation as read (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 3-0).
Mrs. Hensley stated that everyone was extremely proud of the professional and caring treatment people in the transportation department give to children.  The unfortunate circumstances (accidents) that had occurred over the past week had nothing to do with personnel .  Ms. Williams and her staff were to be commended for the wonderful work they do to keep kids safe in our community.
Ms. Williams and Superintendent Lannon proceeded to outline efforts to promote school transportation and safety that would involve community leaders and public service announcements via TV and radio.  Retro reflection devices, adhesive reflectors, reflective wrist bands, and safety brochures/packages were going to be distributed to students, concentrating on early morning walkers (in the dark) first.  The Board looked at a recently completed DVD on motorist safety featuring Fort Pierce and Port St. Lucie City Police Chiefs Baldwin and Skinner and SLC Sheriff Ken Mascara.

Mr. Lannon pointed out that the issue of safety for kids was about pedestrian and vehicular safety education.  High school student leaders were planning to produce a video for elementary and middle school students on correct walking and biking procedures.  A consultant would be hired to review the district’s safety practices.  Port St. Lucie City Manager Don Cooper had indicated the City was prepared to construct bus stop shelters/signage once some permanent stops could be identified.  
Mr. Ingersoll thanked Mr. Lannon for bringing up the transportation safety topic.  He asked that school administrators bring back any ideas that parents may have on this subject.
STAFF REPORTS

7. OR Curriculum Report 

Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment, updated board members on the ESOL program, Title I restructuring, and district assessment to date.   
Determining the readiness of kindergarten students was completed and submitted for assessment purposes.  Results were anticipated sometime in the fall or at least by December 2007.  The data will be used for the Pre-K program.  FCAT Re-takes were completed and results were forthcoming.  High schools provided tutoring to help students in grades 11 and 12 prepare for their retakes. Benchmark assessments were currently underway.  This assessment was progress monitoring data that helped guide teachers with instruction.  The data was not intended to be used as an outcome measure.  Benchmark results were expected to be received within two weeks.  Dr. Roberts stated he was very pleased to see that schools were interested and focused on using the data to drive instructional decisions.  District staff was continuing to meet with school administrators and teachers to talk about effective strategies.  

Regarding Title I restructuring, Dr. Roberts informed the Board that Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of School Renewal, Title I, III & Migrant, had formed a District and School Restructuring Advisory Committee (DASRAC).  This was the committee’s planning year.  The Board could expect a report from the committee sometime in June 2008.  The goal was to help schools undergoing restructuring to meet AYP by the end of the year.  There were currently 525 students who turned in applications for SES services (tutorial services provided through Title I).  Applications were being reviewed and students would be assigned to private providers by October 15, 2007.

Dr. Roberts reported on the results of the choice applications for AYP transfers as follows:  197 students actually moved; 166 students were offered choice but did not take it; 156 students did not get their first choice and had, therefore, requested they not be moved from their current school. 
On a final note, Dr. Roberts indicated that implementation of the English language immersion labs had resulted in tremendous growth and gains when comparing the English language assessment data in October to the post data collected in April 2007.  A comprehensive report would be brought back to the Board sometime in the future.

Administration of the FCAT would begin in March.  Dr. Roberts was asking everyone to focus on teaching and instruction.  Student mastery and success was the goal.

Board members thanked Dr. Roberts and expressed appreciation for his efforts.

USE OF SLC FAIRGROUNDS FOR 2007 GRADUATION

At this point, the superintendent discussed graduation plans with the Board.  Mr. Lannon explained that he, staff and principals were recommending that graduation exercises occur at the St. Lucie County Fairgrounds.  The Fairgrounds had already been reserved from May 15 – 24 to allow sufficient time for ceremony preparations and rehearsals.  Graduation was scheduled to occur on May 22nd, 23rd, and 24th of 2008.  Mr. Lannon stated there was no other venue available in the county, other than the fairgrounds, that would make graduation a happy and positive celebration for students and families.  Typically, 4000 to 5000 people show up for graduation in St. Lucie County.  

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve



the use of the St. Lucie County fairgrounds for graduation



ceremonies in May 2008 as discussed (Hensley/Ingersoll/



Carried 3-0).
8. ML Superintendent’s Report – 

Mr. Lannon reported that Florida legislators were poised to cut the K-12 education budget even though school districts were supposed to be held harmless. The budget was currently on legislators’ desks for a 72 hour cooling off period from negotiations.  Voting was expected to occur on Friday, October 12, 2007.  After passage of the revised state budget, final runs would come out.  Mr. Lannon told the Board that budget planning measures had been taken so that there would be no impact on the central services of St. Lucie County schools.  Detailed information would be brought back to the Board as soon as it is received from the Department of Education.  
Regarding FTE figures and class-size reduction, Mr. Lannon stated the district was able to make the numbers that the state required after an enormous amount of technical work with schools and schedules.  A small number of teachers were moved in order to meet full compliance, avoid financial penalty, and offer VPK programs in 2008-09.  
 CTA REPORT

Ms. Vanessa Tillman, President of CTA/CU, came forward to say a few words about the excellent Kids at Hope program, development of school site employee relationships, collaboration between administrators and school representatives, and building a family atmosphere for the success of students.   

CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda


 items #9 through #28 as presented (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 3-0).
9. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
10. SR CTA/CU Contract Waiver for Lawnwood Elementary School
11. SR New Job Description for Communications Specialist
12. KM Letter of Agreement with Communications Workers of America (CWA), Local 3181 

13. AC Lincoln Park Academy Orchestra Trip to London, England, March 27 – April 02, 2008
14. KS Tech Prep Cost Reimbursement Agreement with Indian River Community College
15. MK Supplemental Educational Services Contracts with Providers (20) 

16. BS Challenge Grant/A “Tech No” Adventure

17. BS Professional Services Agreement with Elaine Beck

18. BS Professional Services Agreement with Patricia G. Williams

19. BS Professional Services Agreement with Carri D. Benton

20. BS Professional Services Agreement with Treasure Coast Interpreters, Inc.

21. BS Indian River Community College Health Science Division Agreement

22. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Deaf Communications Specialists, Inc.

23. BS Professional Services Agreement with PACE Center for Girls, Inc. for Alternative Education Svcs.

24. AG CCNA Ranking for Architectural Svcs. for East County Transportation Compound
25. AG Spot Survey for East County Transportation Compound

26. AG Proposed Revision to Facilities Use Fee Schedule
27. AG Annual Florida Inventory of School House (FISH) Validation for Submission to Dept. of Education
28. OR School Improvement Plans, SAC Memberships and By-laws for 2007-08

OTHER BUSINESS

29. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #006 through #028


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve stipulated


findings of fact, conclusions of law and final orders #006 - #028


(Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 3-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, informed the Board that there would be a $4 million revenue reduction (1.4% reduction) at the end of the special session.  A total of $2.2 million would come out of the MAP program, thus the decrease in revenue to the district’s discretionary budget will be $1.8 million (.7%).  This would not impact programs this year due to the 5% fund balance in the Board’s academic business plan.  The concern was for the 2008-09 year.  Unless districts are held harmless, there was a concern that they would have to come up with $2.2 million out of their budgets.  Mr. Bargeron further stated that $275,000 of the reduction was coming out of the class size reduction categorical.  Staff was continuing to meet with union members and other administrators to discuss budget impact.  An executive session may be forthcoming around the end of October or early November 2007.

FACILITIES REPORT
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, gave a visual update on current projects.  The photos shown included new Fort Pierce Central High School, FAU Lab School at Tradition, Allapattah Flats K-8 at Copper Creek, Manatee AcademyK-8, Port St. Lucie High School auditorium, CAVS technology projects, East County Bus Compound, Samuel S. Gaines Academy K-8, Allapattah Flats K-8 Temporary School at Winterlakes, Fort Pierce Magnet School outside renovations, MOA classrooms, Dan McCarty Middle School, and Garden City Elementary.   The Board also received information about digital marquees, new playgrounds, science labs and landscape projects at various schools.  
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
Emergency Item – Exclusive Authority Supplement

Attorney Dan Harrell asked the Board to consider the filing a supplement to the Board’s exclusive authority filing for charter school authorization as an emergency item.  The Board had filed to be the exclusive authority to authorize charter schools within St. Lucie County, a power that the Board had asserted throughout was inviolate under the Constitution.  However, the District Exclusive Authority Review Team had determined that some district filings, including St. Lucie County School District’s filing, contained some shortcomings.  Mr. Harrell advised and the superintendent recommended the Board file a supplement to address the perceived shortcomings in the original filing.  This action was to supplement the information that had already been provided.  This would also be, as would all other filings, without waiver of the Board’s position that the district holds (under the Constitution) the exclusive authority to authorize charter schools in St. Lucie County.  Staff was simply proceeding with the process that had been established by the Legislature to prevent the Commission from having the authority to authorize charter schools in St. Lucie County.  


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the



filing of a supplement to the Board’s exclusive authority



filing for charter school authorization as an emergency item



(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 3-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



filing of the supplement to the Board’s exclusive authority



filing for charter school authorization in substantially the form



provided to be submitted to the Department of Education and



the State Board (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 3-0).

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
For the record, Superintendent Lannon left the meeting just as School Board members began their reports.  He selected Mrs. Susan Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, as his designee for the rest of the meeting.

Mrs. Hensley reported that a variety of people from the four counties had recently attended the first Research Coast Summit.  The concept of working across county and city lines to share information and assets was established.  

Mr. Ingersoll expressed his appreciation to those who had worked to promote awareness and safety measures for children in the community.

Dr. Carvelli spoke about the recent incidents/accidents that had occurred to students in the community.  He stated that cities, parents and county staff were working together to prevent any further occurrences.  When children are present in the community, they rely on adults and drivers for their safety. 
Dr. Carvelli congratulated his fellow board members and Superintendent Lannon for completing Master Board training.  The team was one of only 20 in the state who received certification as a Master Board.    For completing this year’s training, the team will be honored at the Florida School Boards Association’s  62nd Annual Joint Conference in December 2007.  Mrs. Hensley added that the training was more beneficial this year because it was actually designed for the district’s specific needs.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were five unscheduled speakers who addressed the Board, namely: Sue Chess, Willow Sanders, Bryan Longworth, Michael Hofstee, and Dan Zollinger.  All supported abstinence only curriculum.  All spoke against the “Get Real With Aids” curriculum.  The Board also received signed petitions supporting authentic abstinence curriculum and a Project elevate 2 wait folder (from Care Net).
ADJOURNMENT 8:00 p.m.
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the October 9, 2007 regular meeting at approximately 8:00 p.m.







